
 
1

 
COLUMBIA RIVER REGIONAL FORUM 

 
TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM 

MEETING NOTES 
 July 9, 2003 

CORPS OF ENGINEERS NORTHWESTERN DIVISION OFFICES – CUSTOM HOUSE 
PORTLAND, OREGON 

 
TMT Internet Homepage: http://www.nwd-wc.usace.army.mil/TMT/index.html 

DRAFT 
 
 

FACILITATOR’S SUMMARY NOTES ON FUTURE ACTIONS 
Facilitator: Donna Silverberg 

 
The following notes are a summary of issues that are intended to point out future actions or 
issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings.  These notes are not intended to 
be the “record” of the meeting, only a reminder for TMT members. 
 
Lower Granite Bypass Update and Powerhouse Outage:  
Rudd Turner, COE, reported on a bypass outage at Lower Granite on July 1 from 9am-12:45pm 
to investigate a potential problem with a valve. Operators found no obstruction or deformity of 
the valve, but found that the problem was with the “strip gears”. For now, the valve is being 
operated manually until the problem is fixed. 
 
Rudd also reported that there will be a powerhouse outage at Lower Granite next week in order 
to rehabilitate the transformers. This will be a twelve hour daytime operation. TMT members 
discussed how to manage flow during the outage.  
  

ACTION: TMT agreed to the following operation: Fill Little Goose 2’ above the current 
elevation (up to MOP +4) on Saturday 7/12 through Monday 7/14 6am; draft out to within the 
MOP+1 to MOP+2 range by 6 pm on Tuesday 7/15; fill the pool at Lower Granite during the 
outage (on 7/15), then release water over the next 24 hours beginning at 6 pm and shaping the 
water into the evening hours, 6 pm to midnight. Maintain the minimum 11.5 kcfs discharge at 
Lower Granite to keep water moving through the whole system for migrating fish and to manage 
temperatures. 
 
Ice Harbor Spill Test and Post Test Operations: 
TMT discussed the Ice Harbor spill test and operations following the test. The balloon data 
collected from the test will be important in deciding what operations should follow the test at Ice 
Harbor. Paul Wagner, NOAA, explained that the data collected will be compared to that in the 
Spring to determine whether injury is a cause for lower survival rates.  
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ACTION: Operations will continue as they are in the current program until the balloon 
data is available, at which time TMT will revisit the issue. In the meantime, Rudd Turner will 
distribute a report from 2000 to help inform TMT decisions. 
 
Dworshak Summer Operations:  
Rudd Turner updated TMT on the current status of Dworshak. It is currently at 1597.3’ (and was 
full by the end of June) and is drafting while discharging ~14 kcfs. Temperatures are slightly 
below 48 degrees. Greg Haller, Nez Perce Tribe, reported that 93 wild fish were observed in the 
Clearwater with an average length of 71.4 mm, which is an increase in size from last week. Paul 
Wagner reported on temperatures and numbers of PIT-tagged wild subyearling Chinook at 
Dworshak observed so far (933 total). It appears that 60-80% of the run has passed.  Paul 
reported that the shape of the run this year looks similar to that of 2000.  
 
SOR 2003 C-4: Idaho and CRITFC Tribes put forth an SOR for summer operations at Dworshak. 
The request is for a maximum front load through July using the coldest water that hatcheries can 
tolerate with a gradual step down to allow water into September.  
 
SOR 2003-11: The USFWS and Oregon submitted a request to implement the Biological 
Opinion operation for Dworkshak, which would maintain 14 kcfs through August. 
 
ACTION: The two plans are identical for the first two weeks, so TMT will review the SORs and 
come prepared to discuss and make a decision about Dworshak operations at the 7/16 TMT 
meeting. Until then, Lower Granite will be operated to maintain 14 kcfs outflow and not exceed 
110% TDG. Billy Connor, Idaho Fish and Game, may provide some additional data to inform the 
group’s decision. 
 
Temperature: Dave Statler, Nez Perce, will provide information on temperatures in the 
Clearwater at the next TMT meeting. Laura Hamilton provided information on Dworshak 
temperatures from last year to inform decisions this year. TMT agreed to operate at 48 degrees 
through Friday 7/11, then target 45 degrees to begin on Monday 7/14. Once the gates are set at 
the project for maintenance, the temperature can be controlled by flow changes.  
 
SOR 2003 C-3: 
CRITFC was not represented at TMT today so a brief explanation of the treaty fishery request 
and planned operation was presented by the COE, and TMT agreed to allow the decision for this 
request to be made off-line between CRITFC, BPA and the COE.  Rudd Turner will inform TMT 
via email when a decision is made. 
 
Next Meeting, Wednesday July 16, 9am-noon: 
Agenda Items: 
• TDG Tracking Update 
• Ice Harbor Spill Test/Hungry Horse Operations 
• Dworshak Operations 
• Montana SOR 
• Implementation Plan ’04-08 
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Meeting Minutes 
 
1. Greeting and Introductions 
          
 The July 9 Technical Management Team meeting was chaired by Rudd Turner of the 
Corps and facilitated by Donna Silverberg.  The following is a distillation, not a verbatim 
transcript, of items discussed at the meeting and actions taken. Anyone with questions or 
comments about these minutes should call Turner at 503/808-3935.  
 
2. Lower Granite Bypass Pipe Update and Powerhouse Outage.  
 
 Turner said that, as had been discussed at a previous TMT meeting, the Lower Granite 
bypass line was dewatered from 9 a.m. to 12:45 p.m. on July 1; we were able to stay within the 
three to five-hour criteria in the Fish Passage Plan, he said. The three available units were 
operated at the lower end of the 1% of best efficiency range during the outage. Project personnel 
inspected the pipe from the inside and found no obstruction in the area of the valve; nor was the 
valve deformed. It looks like the problem is stripped gears in the valve, Turner said; they were 
able to close the valve again, and can now open and close the valve manually. While that’s not 
an ideal situation, he said, the consensus was that the valve can be operated that way for the rest 
of the passage season. The parts needed to repair the valve are on order. 
 
 There is also a powerhouse outage scheduled at Lower Granite for next week, on July 15, 
said Turner -- 12 hours to perform planned transformer maintenance. They must de-energize the 
main line to that project for safety, said Turner, which means station service only. The question 
is, how do we want to manage flow during that outage? he said -- with Dworshak now releasing 
14 Kcfs, flows at Lower Granite will be in the 40 Kcfs range. We’ll run one unit (about 5 Kcfs) 
at speed-no-load, he said, but there is an 11.5 Kcfs minimum flow requirement in the Lower 
Snake at this time of year. Turner noted that there is a one-foot operating range in effect in 
Lower Granite Reservoir; we need about four feet of storage space, total, to pond the water that 
will accumulate during the outage. In addition, the Little Goose pool can be filled a couple of 
feet before the outage and drafted during it, providing higher than minimum flow in the Snake 
River below Lower Granite.  We’re looking for a recommendation from TMT as to how to 
operate Lower Granite and Little Goose to manage flow during the outage period, he said. 
 The group devoted a few minutes of discussion to the preferred Lower Granite operation 
during and following this scheduled outage. Chris Ross asked the Corps to make sure Lower 
Granite Unit 5 is available for the speed-no-load operation; Turner said the Corps is working on 
that even as we speak. And how long will it take to get the ponded water out once the operation 
concludes? Ross asked. About a day, Scott Bettin replied.  
 
 Ultimately, it was agreed to fill Little Goose pool to MOP +4, two feet above its current 
maximum elevation, beginning at midnight on Friday; Little Goose pool will then be drafted 
beginning Tuesday morning, to keep flows up in the Lower Snake below Lower Granite. During 
the outage, Lower Granite will be ponding up to full pool, or MOP +5. Once the maintenance 
operation is completed, Lower Granite will go to maximum project outflow to release the ponded 
water within 24 hours if possible. The TMT also recommended that the action agencies spill 6 
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Kcfs at Lower Granite to maintain the 11.5 Kcfs minimum Lower Snake flow during the Lower 
Granite outage; the action agencies agreed to do so. 
 
3. Ice Harbor Spill Test and Post-Test Operations.  
 
 Turner said that, at its meeting next week, the Implementation Team asked TMT to 
develop a recommendation on this operation. Paul Wagner summarized the post-test operational 
alternatives under consideration for Ice Harbor: no spill, the current bulk spill/no spill operation, 
the BiOp (spread) spill pattern, and bulk spill only. The current Ice Harbor spill test is scheduled 
to end on July 16. A balloon-tag test is scheduled between now and next week, he said; the 
information from that test will help inform our decision, and NOAA Fisheries would prefer to 
wait to make a decision until that information is available. 
 
 Wagner noted that the expectation was that survival through the Ice Harbor spillway 
would be much higher than the 88%-89% seen this spring; the theory is that those high rates of 
mortality were caused by injuries sustained by fish passing the project through the spread (BiOp) 
spill pattern. The point of the Ice Harbor spill test is to see whether the bulk spill pattern reduces 
that rate of injury and provides increased survival. Shane Scott said he has heard that personnel 
at McNary (the next project downstream from Ice Harbor) are still observing fish with injuries 
during the current test. The balloon tag test runs July 13-15, Scott Boyd added. We should have 
some information on injury rates to look at during the July 16 TMT meeting, then, said Scott. 
 
4. Treaty Fishery Request SOR 2003 C-3. 
 
 Bettin said BPA and the Corps will coordinate the implementation of this SOR following 
today’s meeting; it requests the usual one-foot operating range at the three pools in Zone 6 
(Bonneville, The Dalles and John Day) from 6 a.m. July 14 to 6 p.m. July 16. He noted that this 
is the first summer fishery the tribes have had in many years; Turner said the Corps will operate 
Bonneville Pool within a 1.5-foot operating range and will work with BPA to operate The Dalles 
and John Day pools in the narrowest possible operating range during the fishery.  
 
5. Libby and Hungry Horse Summer Operations.  
 
 It was agreed to discuss this topic at the July 16 TMT meeting. Turner noted that Libby is 
now releasing 14 Kcfs with 3 units operating, an operation that will continue at least through 
next week’s TMT meeting. He added that the technical information requested from Montana at 
last week’s TMT meeting has been provided and emailed to the TMT membership; it is also 
available as a link from today’s meeting agenda on the TMT homepage.  
 
6. Dworshak Summer Operations.  
 
 Turner said Dworshak is now at elevation 1597.3 feet, down from full (1600’) on July 1. 
As agreed at last week’s TMT meeting, outflow has now been increased to 14 Kcfs around the 
clock  (as of 9 a.m. today); the project is now drafting, he said. The release temperature is 
running 47.2-47.8 degrees, Turner added. Greg Haller said that, as of July 7, the average fork 
length of the 93 fall chinook outmigrants captured during the past week was 71.4 mm, up about 



 
5

10 mm from fish captured two weeks ago.  
 
 Wagner updated the TMT on conditions in the Lower Granite pool, as well as current 
smolt passage information. The Lower Granite forebay temperature is running about 69 degrees, 
currently, he said; tailwater temperatures are in the 67-degree range. We haven’t seen any 
dramatic change in the last few days, he said; obviously the Dworshak releases haven’t yet had a 
tremendous impact on Lower Granite water temperatures. With respect to fish passage, we’re 
seeing indices in the 7,000-fish-per-day range at Lower Granite, Wagner said; that’s a decline 
from last week’s indices. A total of 933 of Billy Connor’s 4,500 PIT-tagged wild chinook 
subyearlings have passed Lower Granite to date, he added. Passage was better earlier in the 
month, he said; overall, the shape of the run seems to be a bit earlier than what we’ve seen 
during the previous few years. Looking at previous years’ ESU PIT-tag detections at Lower 
Granite, it was observed that, in most years, the vast majority of the fall chinook run moves out 
in July; after August 1, in every recent year except 1999, very little fall chinook passage occurs 
at Lower Granite. In 2003, it does appear that the wild fall chinook outmigrants responded to the 
freshet and moved out; DART estimates that 79% of the 2003 run has passed Lower Granite to 
date. The current flow at Lower Granite is 36.5 Kcfs, Turner added. 
 
 The action agencies received two SORs on the topic of Dworshak operations prior to 
today’s meeting. The first was SOR 2003 C-4, supported by CRITFC and the State of Idaho, 
requesting the following specific operations at Dworshak: 
 
• Hold outflows of 13.5 Kcfs-14 Kcfs through July 20 
• Ramp flows to 12 Kcfs by the morning of July 21 and hold through August 3 
• Ramp flows to 11 Kcfs by the morning of August 4 and hold through August 10 
• Ramp flows to 10 Kcfs by the morning of August 11 and hold through August 24 
• Ramp flows to 8 Kcfs by the morning of August 25 and hold through August 31 
• Draft limit of 1535’ by August 31 
• From September 1 through September 14, release flows of 8.4 Kcfs 
• By September 15, reduce flows to Dworshak minimum of 1.4 Kcfs as elevation 1520’ is 

reached. 
 
 In response to a question, Steve Pettit said Idaho would prefer to see Dworshak release 
the coldest possible water at this point in the season; Greg Haller said he anticipates no problems 
at the hatchery if Dworshak’s outflow temperature is reduced from its current 47-48-degree 
range. 
 
 On July 8, the action agencies also received SOR 2003-11. This SOR, supported by 
USFWS and the State of Oregon, requests the following specific operations: 
 
• Implement the Biological Opinion measures at Dworshak Reservoir drafting to elevation 

1520’ by August 31 
• Increase outflow from Dworshak to 14 Kcfs on July 8 and maintain as long as possible. 

Based on the July 1 STP run we estimate that an outflow of 14 Kcfs can be maintained 
through August 24, with a decrease to 5.7 Kcfs the last week of August, ending in an 
August 31 elevation of 1520 feet. 
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• Initial release temperature should be at 48 degrees F, but should be decreased to 45 
degrees F prior to the proposed [selector gate] work being conducted at Lower Granite 
Dam. 

 
 It was agreed that, as both SORs agree that the current operation – 14 KCFS outflow 
from Dworshak – should continue through at least July 20, there is no need to reach a 
recommendation on Dworshak operations at today’s meeting. It was agreed that the TMT will 
come to the group’s July 16 meeting prepared to engage in a substantive discussion on this issue.  
 
 The group devoted a few minutes of discussion to the justification for and biological 
information underlying the two competing Dworshak SORs; Haller noted that the intent of the 
CRITFC/Idaho SOR is to protect the later-migrating Clearwater component of the fall chinook 
outmigration, while the Oregon/USFWS SOR is intended to deliver the maximum benefit of the 
cool-water releases from Dworshak during the period when the majority of the fall chinook run 
is migrating.  
 
 Silverberg asked the TMT to consider both SORs and provide any questions they may 
have directly to the SOR sponsors. Wagner offered to provide current NOAA Fisheries data on 
reach survival, and to ask Billy Connor to provide a presentation on the relevant biological 
information on the fall chinook outmigration at the TMT’s July 16 meeting; it was agreed that 
this would be helpful. Pettit requested that the Nez Perce Tribe provide data on the temperature 
regime in the Lower Clearwater so the TMT can see what effect the Dworshak releases are 
having on Clearwater River temperatures at the Peck and Spaulding gauges and other sites; it 
was so agreed.  
 
 With respect to release temperatures at Dworshak, Turner reminded the group that there 
will be a 10-day maintenance period (July 14-23) during which the Dworshak selector gates 
cannot be moved; he asked the group how they would like the gates set during that maintenance 
outage. Laura Hamilton provided information on the current temperature regime within 
Dworshak Reservoir, noting that, as the reservoir drafts, the warm-water layer at the top of the 
reservoir will be moving down toward the selector gates.  Turner suggested that the project start 
targeting a 45 degree discharge a couple of days before the selector gate work begins, so they can 
find the best depth to manage discharge temperatures, then go with that setting when the gate 
controls are taken out of service. Ultimately, the group recommended that the Corps set the 
selector gates to target a Dworshak outflow temperature of 45 degrees beginning the morning of 
July 12.  
 
7. Recommended Operations.  
 
 Recommended operations were summarized during a previous agenda item.  
 
8. Next TMT Meeting Date.  
 
 The next meeting of the Technical Management Team was set for Wednesday, July 16 at 
9 a.m. Meeting summary prepared by Jeff Kuechle.  
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